REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 1st June 2020 via Zoom

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, R Jenkins, C Mutten, T Davey, T Rednall, C Willimott and P Bagshaw, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. DCllr G Nurden and 5 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

Housekeeping

The Chairman welcomed all participants to the online meeting of Reedham Parish Council and confirmed that it is a formal Parish Council meeting to be held in the same manner as the ones normally held in the Village Hall, using the agenda published in advance.

The meeting is recorded for the benefit of the Clerk writing the minutes. 

Participants causing a nuisance may be removed.  

Those councillors with a pecuniary interest in an item on the agenda can be removed to the waiting room while the item is discussed.

Voting will be by a show of hands for, against or abstaining.  If there is some doubt then each councillor will be asked in turn for their vote preference.

Finance reports and payments for approval, and other documents for discussion, have been circulated in advance.

1-06) Apologies for Absence

M Edge (technology), Mr Richard Holt (work).  Accepted.
2-06) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Mutten: item 9b, Permissive Path.
3-06)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 4th May 2020 were agreed to be a true record.  The spelling of Debra Baillie-Murden will be corrected before the minutes are signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-06)  Matters Arising

Several complaints about the cutting of the verges had been received during the month.  The Clerk passed these on to Highways for comment.  The verges in Reedham have been cut at roughly the same time for the past 3 years.  The Clerk was asked to reply that usually it is only the corners that are done. 

Highways Boundaries have researched the ownership of the War Memorials triangle of land and concluded that there is no evidence it is a public highway.  The highway boundary of The Hills extends to the fence meaning the fence is a highway boundary feature and is therefore the responsibility of the adjacent landowner to maintain it.  In their view this is most likely to be parish land.  A member of the public stated that the Parish Council gave permission for the American Memorial to be placed on the land, about 20 years ago, therefore it is likely the Council owns it.  The Clerk will try to find evidence to support this in old Council records.
Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden:  Broadland DC held their second virtual meeting on the 21st May, which was streamed live on YouTube. At the meeting it was decided that:

· charging for pre-application planning advice is to be postponed for a year and will be introduced from 1st April 2021.
· the Council’s constitution has been updated with standing orders to cover the holding of virtual meetings in accordance with Section 78 of the Coronavirus Act 2020 (Virtual Meetings).

· the decision to incur any additional expenditure necessary (up to £100k a month) to deal with the Covid-19 pandemic was ratified.

A virtual meeting of the Planning Committee took place on the 20th May.  The first virtual meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be held next Tuesday and I will be chairing the Audit Committee meeting in mid-July. 

Just a reminder that Debra Baillie-Murden is the officer at Broadland to contact with regard to any Council related support issues and residents are also encouraged to contact the Early Help Hub if they are in need of urgent assistance.

Broadland has also set up the Broadland Covid-19 Community Heroes which recognises and celebrates outstanding individuals who have gone above and beyond during the Coronavirus outbreak.  Please nominate any Reedham resident you feel has provided incredible support for the village.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury provided the following report: there were no issues with the play equipment safety inspections for June. All the play equipment is still barriered off due to the Coronavirus outbreak as per the Government guidelines. However some people have ignored the notice signs and removed the barrier tape from the play equipment.  The signs and tape have now been restored.  Unfortunately not everyone has been complying with the 2m social distancing rule on the playing field, the police have been notified. 

The July Village Fete has now definitely been cancelled due to the Coronavirus.  Still in this unprecedented time we are taking this opportunity to redecorate parts of the hall.
We are still hosting online virtual Quiz Nights and Bingo on Facebook and YouTube, to provide alternative entertainment in people’s homes.

Public
A member of the public commented that at the most recent Broads Authority meeting, held online, there were many more in attendance than when they are held in person.
A member of the public commented on the overgrown state of the footpath from Barn Owl Close. Cllr Mutten offered to trim it back.

New residents to the village commented what a welcoming place it is.

Cllr Rushbrook reported that the surface of the new footpath to the Gospel Hall is very uneven.  Cllr Mutten will speak to the foreman of the Barn Owl Close development as the laying of that footpath was the responsibility of Badger Homes.

5-06) Planning Applications

a) A premises licence for the Berney Arms was discussed.  The application was not for the pub building but the cafe/bistro and outside area.  The Council were concerned about the length of the opening hours and that the application was for the whole year not just the tourist season.  
b) A Temporary Road Order for the closure of Church Dam from the 21st May to 10th  June was received. 
6-06) Information and Update by the Tree Warden

A proposal for tree conservation and management work at the Woodland Walk was discussed by the Council.  An initial cost of around £850 would be needed in the Autumn to return the habitat back to its previous standard, then ongoing costs of around £500 per annum to manage the site.  The Council resolved, with one abstention, to fund the maintenance work.  The Clerk will contact Network Rail to ask for a contribution towards the cost as it is their land.
7-06) Update for the Allotments

Cllr Bagshaw reported that all allotment holders have been working hard. And will thank the allotment manager, Peter Cresswell, for keeping the water butts full.
The Chair of the Allotment Association had no issues to report, apart from the lack of rain.  There is a waiting list of 3 people.  

8-06) To Receive an update from the PCC

Cllr Rushbrook reported that the church is still closed at the moment due to the Coronavirus restrictions.  Funerals are allowed, outside, with just the family in attendance.

9-06) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The sensor is due to be moved again.  There is no data analysis available at the moment. It was by the footpath in to the Playing Field for 2 months and recorded similar speeds to the last time it was located there but the number of vehicle movements was much reduced. 
A member of the public requested that it be located on The Hills.  Cllr Pittam will try to find a suitable post.

b) Permissive Path

The Clerk gave a recap and update. The solicitor engaged by the Council, Nick Hancox, redrafted the old Agreement to be tri-party and sent it to the Broads Authority solicitors for approval.  They made changes of their own and returned it.  Cllr Mutten and the Clerk made amendments to the amendments, returning some to the original draft, and gave it back to Nick Hancox, to consult with the Broads Authority solicitors.  When a final draft has been received it will be circulated to the Council for comments and if necessary a meeting will be called to discuss the agreement. 
The Clerk could not find a company who would install furniture required on the permissive path out of recycled plastic so 4 local contractors have been contacted and the Clerk has arranged to meet them on site.
c) Broadland District Council’s Riverside upgrade
The ‘No overnight caravans or camping’ signs have been replaced with ‘No overnight parking’.  The parking bays are responsibility of Broadland, as is any enforcement of the signs.  There is not a problem at present but it will be kept under review and reported to Broadland if necessary.  The parking spaces are free in order to allow visitors to use the facilities during the day.
The member of the public who has offered to repair the Wherryman statue will do so once the Coronavirus restrictions are lifted a bit more.
d) 2nd Limpenhoe turning

No update received as yet.
10-06)  Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of a few pieces of correspondence received:

· A request from Mr and Mrs Sell to purchase a small piece of the War Memorial land to enable them better access to their property was deferred until the ownership of the land can be confirmed (see item 4-06).
· A member of the public reported that the American memorial needs a bit of renovation.  The Clerk will investigate what is required.
· Network Rail sent information regarding their swing bridge renewal project.  There are no plans to change the appearance of the bridge.  The electrics and mechanics will be upgraded.  A full survey will take place in the Autumn, after which they will report back again.

11-06) Notice board

Various styles, sizes and construction materials for replacing the noticeboard outside the Doctor’s surgery were considered.  It needs to be able to hold a minimum of 12 A4 sheets and to have lockable display panels.  A majority of 5 to 4 voted for wood rather than recycled material.  The Clerk was given a budget of £1500 to source a new noticeboard.
12-06) New Policies

The Council considered 2 new policies:
The Complaints Procedure was unanimously agreed.  The Clerk will amend the adoption date before publishing.

The Safeguarding Policy, required for the Covid-19 grant, was unanimously agreed.

13-06) Financial Matters

i. Presentation of the Year End accounts to the 31st March 2020.  These were accepted by the Council 
ii. The Governance Statement of the Annual Return was read to and agreed by the Council.  It will be signed by the Clerk and Cllr Hale as Chairman.
iii. The Accounting Statements of the Annual Return were agreed by the Council.

iv. The monthly Income and Expenditure report had been circulated to councillors before the meeting.
v. A report regarding a grant to the Village Hall and Reedham Community Association was circulated to councillors before the meeting.  The Council agreed that the principle of the grant, as set out in a legal agreement in 2008, should be upheld.  It was also agreed that a payment for the difference between what the Council paid for the grass cutting from 2014/15 to 2019/20 and the grant amount (as uplifted by an online inflation calculator) should be made.  This was agreed at £827.20.
The Council also considered payment to the Community Association of backdated recycling credit amounts received by the Council for the glass recycling bottle banks located at the Village Hall.  The previous payments stopped in 2014/15 and were approximately 80% of the recycling credits received.  It was agreed that 80% of the recycling credits received between 2015/16 and 2019/20 would be paid to Reedham Community Association minus 80% of the invoices charged to the Parish Council for hosting the bottle banks.  This amount was agreed at £1,625.72.

The total amount to be paid to Reedham Community Association will be £2,452.92

vi. Payments presented for approval

The Internal Auditor drew attention to the Clerk being paid weekly not monthly.  This has been corrected for May and going forward.

Pauline James - Internal Audit 2019/20




£       90.00
C Dickson - salary May 2020






£     382.22
HMRC - PAYE May 2020






£         1.60
C Dickson - expenses Apr-May 20





£       30.02

Reedham Community Association - grant and recycling credits

£  2,452.92

Total   = 







            £  2,953.76
The Council aproved all the payments presented.
14-06) Items for the Next Agenda
2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Public
The Clerk was asked to send a letter of thanks to Mr Terry Snell for the War Memorial flowers and to Mrs Mary Blanche for looking after the tubs on Riverside.
A member of the public requested more road signs on The Hills.  The Clerk will pass that on to Broadland.
A member of the public reported that the planning application at Thickthorns has been rejected.

Cllr Bagshaw reported that the 2 panels of the fence by the Ferry Road railway bridge have been replaced. 

15-06) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 6th July 2020 at 7.30 pm unless an additional meeting is called.  The meeting will be held online via Zoom.
The meeting finished at 21:20.

Closed session: This session is held with the public and press being excluded from the meeting in accordance with Section 1 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 for the following items of business on the grounds that they may involve the likely disclosure of confidential and exempt information

16-06) Personnel matters - to discuss the Clerk’s salary

The Council approved the Clerk’s request for 20 hours overtime.  

The Clerk’s progression to the next salary point was agreed in March.

The Council approved joining the Norfolk Pension Scheme.

The meeting finished at 21:28.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.5.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	7,500.00
	7,500.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	
	117.86

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	1,150.00

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	222.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	406.94
	884.57

	GLASS & MISC
	57.63
	638.87
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	304.30
	304.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	37.50

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	148.00

	GRASS CUTTING
	159.82
	159.82
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	7,717.45
	8,298.69
	
	TOTAL
	711.24
	2,864.72

	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	
	
	
	VAT
	
	19.43

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	17,052.96
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	24,536.47
	

	INCOME
	7,717.45
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-711.24
	
	
	
	24,536.47
	

	
	24,059.17
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	295
	25.00
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	304
	148.00
	

	Community Grant
	0.00
	
	
	310
	304.30
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	24,059.17
	
	
	BALANCE
	24,059.17
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.5.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	265.00
	265.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	265.00
	265.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.20
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,409.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,144.89
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-265.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,144.89
	
	
	
	1,144.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	£65,405.66
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.20
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.20
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,201.60
	
	
	
	40,201.60
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